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Remarks to the Alaska Highway Natural Gas Policy Council

Public Hearing and Meeting

Thursday, July 19, 2001

1:30 p.m.

North Slope Borough Assembly Room

Good afternoon. My name is Molly Pederson. I am President of the North Slope Borough Assembly, and I am speaking today on behalf of Mayor George Ahmaogak, who cannot be here because he is in London for the International Whaling Commission meetings. 

First of all, I want to welcome all of you to Barrow and the North Slope. We appreciate your interest in visiting our part of the state. Many of you have been to our communities over the years, and I hope you are impressed by the progress we continue to make in providing basic services to our residents. I also hope your visit to one of our newer facilities—the Inupiat Heritage Center—has given you a chance to learn more about our culture. 

For more than a quarter of a century, the people of the North Slope have played an active role in Alaska’s oil and gas development. Ever since the first oil flowed from Prudhoe Bay, we have worked in partnership with the state and the industry. 

Our role has been to make sure that development plans include adequate protections for the land and the wildlife that feed our people and provide a spiritual continuity in our indigenous culture. 

Ours has not been an easy role to play. I know there have been times when our insistence on specific environmental safeguards has been a thorn in the side of the industry. I mention this, because we are at a moment in our state’s history when the North Slope Borough’s role as environmental steward is very important to the industry and the state as a whole. 

As you know, we have been quite active in the effort to open ANWR. We have supported Arctic Power — financially, politically, and through staff support. Residents and leaders from Kaktovik have willingly endured a constant barrage of media attention in order to show the world that the Inupiat who live in ANWR support exploration. North Slope Borough officials have teamed up with villagers to lobby Congress on a weekly basis this spring. 

The lobbying effort has demonstrated that our people get a very warm reception from Congress. Why is this? It is because we have an agenda that extends beyond oil income; because we are more dependent on the land for other values than for its oil potential; and because we deliver the most powerful response to the Gwich’in, who are among the environmentalists’ most potent weapons. These are all important factors in the overall presentation of Alaska’s development position. 

We bring the same attitude of partnership to the issue of gas development. We applaud the Governor for his early and firm support of a highway route in delivering natural gas to market. By using the existing pipeline corridor instead of the Beaufort Sea, the highway route makes the most environmental sense. By maximizing the Alaska portion of the route, we increase the potential for in-state use of gas, particularly in rural areas where energy costs are persistently high. And by considering a variety of options for public sector financial participation, we can have a positive effect on the economics of the project.

The North Slope Borough took an early interest in the question of public sector involvement in financing the gas line. As a member of the Alaska Gasline Port Authority, we have been able to explore a variety of finance options as mechanisms for lowering the effective cost to industry. The port authority has sponsored valuable discussion and brought some consultants with relevant experience to the state. 

However, with the advent of your group and Senator Torgerson’s Joint Committee on Natural Gas Pipelines, the Borough believes it is best to step back and wait for results from both groups before it is determined whether or not the port authority concept has a useful role. 

We are also interested to see the results of industry efforts through the Consortium Group and the Sponsor Group. In short, there are a lot of questions yet to be answered before any of us can arrive at a plan that is best for all Alaskans. 

In the meantime, our interests and concerns remain constant. Natural gas production and transportation down the existing pipeline corridor and the Alaska Highway will help to sustain our tax base and that of other municipalities. It is consistent with our preference for onshore development, instead of taking unnecessary risks out in the unstable sea ice of the Beaufort Sea. 

In addition, natural gas is a cleaner fuel than oil, and its use in the Lower 48 may help to reduce some of the global effects of air pollution that we are already seeing up here. Finally, natural gas development will occur largely within the existing resource development area, which helps to confine the impacts on our land and wildlife. 

One of our biggest concerns is not directly related to the gas line, but affects our attitude toward any major North Slope project. Development and transportation of the North Slope’s huge natural gas reserves is good for the nation, for the state, and for our region. The impacts of development, however, fall largely within the region. Certainly, the environmental risks are concentrated on our lands. Social impacts tend to be most concentrated here too, particularly since the culture that accompanies resource development is so different from our own. 

Impacts are a significant factor that we deal with everyday. The social and cultural costs are very high—just look at the budget for our health department. I mention this because our responses to the social and cultural impacts of development are funded through our local revenues. I suspect you have noticed that those revenues have come under fierce attack in the legislature in recent years. Alaskans in all regions of the state have come to our defense, but these attacks on our revenues and our responsible use of them are not going away—in fact, they seem to be gaining ground.

I want you to know that we consider these assaults a betrayal of the partnership we have enjoyed with the state and the industry for a generation. To rob us of a substantial portion of our tax base—or to deny us the legitimate use of our revenues—sends the message that we are no longer full partners in the development of Alaska’s energy resources. 

I do not believe that is the attitude of the people in this room, and we need you to pass the message along to your legislators. Now is not the time to harm the good working relationship we have with one another. Nothing is broken; no fix is required; a lot is at stake.

Mayor Ahmaogak, the North Slope Borough Assembly, and the residents of our villages look forward to a continued partnership with you in the responsible development of the resources we have been blessed with. We are all in this together, and through mutual respect, we can achieve the goals of all Alaskans. 

Quyanakpak. 


